City Council Minutes
October 21, 2013

The following are subject to modification and are not official minutes until approved by the Governing Body.

CITY OF COLWICH, KANSAS

CITY ADMINISTRATIVE CENTER

310 S. 2ND STREET

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING

OCTOBER 21, 2013
7:00 P.M.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth on Monday, October 21, 2013 at 7:00 p.m. called the regular monthly meeting of the Colwich City Council to order. 
ATTENDANCE
Present were Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth, Councilmembers Chase Blasi, Cheryl Reichenberger, Sharon Scroggins, Mike Kraus and Daniel Thurnau.
Staff members present were Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney; Mark Hinkle, Chief of Police, Brad Banz, Fire Chief and Diana Brooks, City Clerk.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Fr. Hoisington opened with a brief invocation and Mayor Spexarth led the audience, staff and Council in the Pledge of Allegiance.
2.
NOTICES AND COMMUNICATIONS
Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk read the Gold Ribbon Candle Light organization’s thank you note for the use of the City Park for their run for children with cancer and a thank you note from Life Ventures to the City for giving them the opportunity to perform at the Heritage Festival.
3.
CITIZEN COMMENTS
Ms. Kathy Schauf, 108 Centennial Ct, expressing the reasons she and her husband did not support changing the name of Centennial Court and Place to north and south and asked the Council keep the streets as named.
Mr. Steve Ast and Ms. Suzanne Ungles, both of Centennial Ct expressed they supported Ms. Shauf and wanted the streets to remain the same.

Mr. Brandon Bulla, Union Park Addition Representative, asked the City to dig out under the intersections accessing Union Park Addition to assist with the moving of water to prevent erosion and compromising of the integrity of the intersections.  Mayor Spexarth stated the Public Works Department would correct the drainage under the intersections.

4.
PURCHASE REQUESTS AND ITEMS NEEDING COUNCIL ACTION
A. Discussion of the changing of the name of Centennial Court and Centennial Place
Councilman Kraus moved that the Council rescind Councilman Blasi’s motion and leave the street named and make sure that bigger signs were installed.  Councilman Thurnau second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
B.
Review of the request to adopt Ordinance Nos. 660, 661, and 662 adopting the Comprehensive Plan, Zoning and Subdivision Regulations

Mr. Frank Suellentrop, 623 Homestead Ct., expressed concerns regarding the Planning and Subdivision Regulations considered for adoption.  His concerns were in part with the removal of the special use permit requirement, the lack of an index, and questioned if the Councilmembers had read the document. Mr. Suellentrop wanted assured that the adopting of the new regulations would not create non-conforming uses.


Ms. Diana K. Brooks, Zoning Administrator, presented the Planning Commission’s recommendation for adoption of Ordinance No. 660, 661, and 662 as a starting point with the intent to continue to make the documents functional and up to date to meet the needs of the community.

There was discussion regarding the desire to develop a vision for the future and a strategic plan, the plans being on the website, and the public meetings held with little feedback from the public. 


The consensus of the Council was to hold a special meeting on November 11, 2013 to get feedback from the public and to meet in conjunction with the Planning Commission for them to answer questions or concerns.


Councilman Blasi moved that the Council table item no 4-B.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0.   
 C.
Review of Section 7 Article 3 – Fireworks of the Code of Ordinances

Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk detailed the lottery system used for choosing a 501C3 organization if receiving more than three applications to sell fireworks, the organizations the Lions Club used to staff the firework stand, the requirement specifying that only non-profits could apply for a permit to sale fireworks.


Councilwoman Reichenberger moved that the Council adopt Ordinance No. 663.  Councilman Blasi second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0 with Councilman Kraus voting yea; Councilman Thurnau voting yea; Councilman Blasi voting yea; Councilwoman Reichenberger voting yea; and Councilwoman Scroggins voting yea. 
D.
Review of the request to approve the agreement enrolling the City of Colwich in the State’s Set Off program for the collection of outstanding utility accounts

Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk stated there were $2,900 in delinquent accounts needing to be collected and requested Council consider using the State of Kansas to collect the debt through their Setoff Program.  She requested that the Council consider writing off the outstanding accounts under $25.00 totaling $146.00 uncollectable under the setoff program or through private efforts.

Councilman Thurnau moved that the Council approve agenda item 4-D and write off the under $25 accounts that are not able to be enrolled in the State program.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
E.
Discussion of code violations

Mayor Spexarth questioned the Council’s wishes regarding the number of outstanding  code violations.  The Council consensus was to drop the issue at this time as progress was made and in the spring of next year letters be sent at that time if needed.
F.
Discussion of “Purpose Sheet” for the annexation project

Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk stated the reason for the purpose sheet was to assist Councilmembers when discussing annexation with property owners. She stated the sheet provided the information to assure property owners that they could continue to use their land as currently zoned and used.  Councilman Blasi requested permission to meet with the assistance of the City Clerk with residents interested in annexing into the City.  Ms. Brooks reviewed the area of annexation based on the area of growth detailed on the map.  She asked for permission to contact Westar to begin discussions regarding annexation.  Council approved the moving forward with Westar.

The consensus of the Council was to add this item to the special meeting agenda for November 11, 2013.

G.
Discussion of the pool vote


Mayor Spexarth presented the final election results of the pool vote received from Sedgwick County Election Office.  He stated there were 100 Yes votes and 331 No votes and asked for discussion on where to go from here.  Councilman Blasi requested the matter be put to rest. Councilwoman Scroggins stated that she requested an estimate for splash park from Carrothers to determine because the citizens obviously did not want a pool but the Park Committee had expressed interest in a splash park.  Councilman Thurnau discussed the reduction in the tax base and emphasized the need to solicit businesses and developers to raise the tax base through the development of a strategic plan.

Councilwoman Reichenberger expressed there was an alternative to funding the pool rather than raising property taxes such as assessing a surcharge on the utility bill until the pool was paid for or increase the sales tax by one-cent which would require a vote of the citizens. 

H.
Discussion of the moving of trick or treating from Thursday, October 31st to Wednesday October 30th due to the Andale football game


The consensus of the Council was to leave trick or treating on October 31st.

I.
Review of the purchase request for protective gear for the Fire Department


Chief Brad Banz, Fire Chief, presented three bids for the purchase of one set of protective gear with Weis Fire as the lowest bidder at $1,435.00 and a request to purchase a demo set of protective gear to the City at a reduced cost of $765.00 from a second vendor.


Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve $1,435 from Wies Fire.  Councilman Thurnau second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 


Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve the demo gear at $765.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
J.
Review of the purchase request for moving trees


Councilwoman Scroggins presented three bids for the moving of trees at Colwich Memorial Park with Don Seiler being the low and best bid of $4,500 to move 50 trees.

Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve the bid from Don Seiler to move 50 trees at a cost of $4,500.  Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
5.
CONSENT AGENDA
A.
Approval of minutes of the September 16, 2013 regular Council meeting 

B.
Appropriations Ordinance Nos. 13-09-02 and 13-10-01

C.
Approval of the September financial reports

Councilwoman Scroggins requested a minor change the minutes.

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council approve the consent agenda items A-C as amended.  Councilman Thurnau second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0.
6.
COMMITTEE REPORTS – Read and file
A.
Heritage Festival

Ms. Mary Ann Morrison, Chairperson, stated that a wrap up meeting would be scheduled and distributed a donation sheet for Council’s review.  She stated that at the wrap up meeting the discussion would take place about moving the festival to Colwich Memorial Park in honor of James’s vision for the future.
B.
Park Committee


Councilwoman Scroggins stated there was nothing to report and that a meeting had not been scheduled at this time.
7.
DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS

A.
City Engineer – There was no report.
B.
Library – Ms. Nancy Maus presented the monthly report and reported on the items discussed at last month’s meeting were resolved and asked that the toilets in the ladies restroom be fixed and stated that the water cooler no longer cools water.  She announced her plans to retire at the end of the year.

C.
Fire – Chief Banz presented the monthly report and reported on the need to get the Quint ladder tested should it not be completed and returned from Ellsworth.
D.
Maintenance –Mayor Spexarth presented the monthly report and a list of parts to fix the range wing at a cost of $4,500.  There was discussion regarding the pros and cons for fixing the range wing versus purchasing another method of mowing i.e. a heavier tractor and associated attachments as published on Purple Wave.  

Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve a bid up to $16,000 for the tractor on Purple Wave.  Councilman Thurnau second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 


Mayor Spexarth questioned the Council’s desire to begin repairing sidewalks.  Ms. Brooks stated that funds projected for a carryover in 2014 were very low.  Mayor Spexarth reviewed the areas in need of repair and asked for Council’s permission for Councilwoman Reichenberger and himself to review the sidewalks needing repair and repair the critical portions.

E.
Police Department – Police Chief Mark Hinkle presented the monthly report and stated that as part of the Juvenile Resource Officers he had been asked to participate in two active shooter trainings one in Pittsburg, KS and one in Manhattan, KS.
F.
City Attorney – Mr. Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney, he had nothing to report.  
G.
City Clerk - Ms. Brooks presented the monthly report and an idea to get children involved in the City Clerk’s office.
8.
GOVERNING BODY COMMENTS
Councilwoman Reichenberger and Councilman Kraus gave an overview of the school board meeting, the need for an incentive program to promote growth, and the need to cut teachers if there is no growth.  

There was discussion regarding various incentive programs, the cost of a hook up to the water system underfunded by the connection fee and a cost prohibitive incentive, and the need to include the school system in a marketing strategy.  The Council discussed possible incentives for people buying existing homes.
Councilman Kraus asked how long the home damaged on Wichita Ave. would be allowed to sit unrepaired and ask staff to check with the homeowner for a plan.  He also requested to buy a small diesel tank for a supply of diesel to have on hand at the maintenance shop. Mayor Spexarth stated that the Coop was willing to fill the tank on a monthly basis.

Councilman Blasi congratulated Ms. Maus on her retirement.
Councilwoman Scroggins stated she enjoyed the League of Kansas Municipalities meeting and sent information received at that meeting to one of the businesses for a grant for a free energy assessment.

Mayor Spexarth stated he attended a session on fund raising and would be attending the next park meeting to discuss ways to fund a shelter at Colwich Memorial Park.  He suggested naming the Maintenance Complex - James Martin, Public Works Facility or something at the park in honor of James.

12.
EXECUTIVE SESSION – if needed
Mayor Spexarth requested an executive session for the discussion of non-elected personnel to include everyone at the table for a period of 15 minutes.

Councilman Blasi moved that the Council recess to executive session for the discussion of non-elected personnel for everyone at the table being the Mayor, Council, City Attorney, and City Clerk for a period of 15 minutes beginning at 9:55 p.m.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
Councilwoman Scroggins moved that the Council move out of executive session and return open session at 10:10 p.m. Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

13.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, Councilwoman Scroggins moved for adjournment at 10:12 p.m. Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion carried 5-0.

Respectfully submitted

Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk
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